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Founder member of the Chesham 
Society dies
Val Biro, an artist and author of the best-selling Gumdrop 
series, died on Friday, July 4 at the age of 92.

Mr Biro was born in Hungary but came to England in 1939 
and enrolled at the Central School of Arts in London, 
where his main subject was illustration. He later moved to 
Chesham in 1954 with his first wife Vivien and three-year-
old daughter Melissa. They bought 
Germains House in Fullers Hill.

Many of his stories about Gumdrop, 
which was a 1926 Austin Twelve that 
he owned, were based in Chesham 
and Amersham.

Mr Biro was a member of the 
group which founded The Chesham 
Society in 1957 to save the old town 
hall, in Market Square, and was its 
first secretary. He also regularly 
contributed the Chesham Society’s 
Focus newsletter.

Chairman Tony Molesworth said: 
“The Chesham Society is sad to hear 
of the death of Val Biro. Val made a 
fine painting of Market Square, which 
the society still has a copy of.

“He attended the 
reopening of the clock 
tower and it’s a pity he 
could not be there again 
in August to see and hear 
the town bell reinstated in 
the clock tower.”

Mr Biro formed the 
Chesham Society with 
friends Arnold Baines, a 
historian and defender of 
Chesham’s heritage, and 
Peter Walker, who ran his 
family firm of organ builders in Wey Lane.

In an article he wrote for volume 40 of Towntalk in 2009, 
Mr Biro said: “We formed the Chesham Society under the 
Civic Trust to give voice to the many local people who were 
worried about the often ruthless modernisation of historic 
towns, so prevalent during the 1960s. In particular there was 

a threat that the old Town Hall might be demolished to make 
way for increasing through-traffic. Admittedly, it was in poor 
repair and only in occasional use, but it was an elegant Georgian 
building, and placed as it was in the virtual centre of town, it 
could have been restored as a fine symbol of Chesham.”

Also in the article Mr Biro said that “Chesham people were 
so welcoming and friendly,” 
and that he made many 
friends in the town, including 
Stephen Fry’s father Alan Fry, 
who was a research scientist. 

Mr Biro later moved to West 
Sussex. However, Chesham 
Society member and historian 
Keith Fletcher, who had some 
correspondence with Mr 
Biro when he wrote a book 
about Chesham’s Fuller family 
who used to live in Germains 
House, said: “Val told me that 
although he had lived in West 
Sussex for some years his 
heart remained in Chesham.”

Mr Biro was also chairman of 
the 1970 Chesham Millenary 
Festival. 

Mr Biro illustrated more 
than 3,000 book jackets, 
including Discovering 
Chesham and most 
recently, Tales from the 
Arabian Nights in 2013. 
He also had a 21 year spell 
illustrating for the Radio 
Times.

Mr Biro is survived by his 
second wife Marie-Louise, who he married 

in 1970, his daughter Melissa from his first marriage to 
Vivien Woolley, which ended in divorce and by a stepson, 
Philip, and stepdaughter, Caroline.

By Camilla Goodman
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Tributes have been paid to a well-known children’s author 
who was a founder member of the Chesham Society.

Top: Val Biro courtesy of the Enid Blyton Society

Val Biro’s painting of Market Square which the Chesham 
Society still has a copy of
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The Chesham Society

The Chesham Society
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Dates for your diary! We all had a fabulous time raising awareness of the Chesham 
Society at BURYFields on Civic Day by hosting and playing 

‘comedy cricket’ on the Village Green area of the festival and 
we raised some money too!  Thanks to all our supporters 

who took part.  We also had a very informative evening at R. Russell Brush Factory back in July.  It’s fascinating to still see 
craftsmanship alive and well in our little town and we are very grateful to Alan and Robert for showing us around.

As you will have already read we are delighted to be holding the Heritage Open Day event on September 14 and I 
need say no more about that here. However in addition this month we are again inviting a guest panel to answer your 
questions on September 18 at the Town Hall.  This event was a huge success last year which is why we’re repeating it with 
different speakers.  Please send me your questions in advance of the meeting (by September 15) although, if there is time 
to spare we will take questions from the floor.  The people answering those questions will be Mohammad Fayyaz (Town 
Mayor), Noel Brown (District Councillor), Richard Elkington (The Drawingroom), Joanna Hill (The Bagnall Centre), Colin 
Cartwright (Trinity Baptist Church & Chesham4Fairtrade).  We may have a sixth speaker to be announced so look out 
for that.

Emily Culverhouse

All meetings are in the Town Hall at 7.30 for 
8pm unless stated otherwise

Admission charges: members £1, guests £2; 
which includes tea/coffee and biscuits.

Date Room Day Purpose Time

September 14, 15, 18 Heritage Open Day Sunday Venues open in area 10.00 to 17.00 

September 18 Council Chamber Thursday Members’ – panel meeting 19.30 to 21.30 

October 15 Lowndes Room Wednesday Members’ Meeting 19.30 to 21.30
Anthony Stansfield, Police Crime Commissioner for Thames Valley

November 19 Lowndes Room Wednesday Members’ Meeting 19.30 to 21.30
Tom Gorsuch, Society Member. The Food industry

December 11 Council Chamber Thursday Members’ Christmas Meeting 19.15 to 21.15 

January 29 2015 Council Chamber Thursday AGM 19.15 to 21.15 Free
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